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NEW FOREST ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS
Minutes of the General Meeting of the New Forest Association of Local Councils held at Council Chamber, Appletree Court, Lyndhurst SO43 7PA on 25 April 2019 at 7.00pm
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1.        Chairman’s Announcements
The Chairman welcomed representatives from local councils together with Bob Jackson, Chief Executive and Matt Wisdom from NFDC, plus Alison Talbot, Chief Officer from Citizens Advice New Forest, noting this was Cllr Beck’s last NFALC meeting.
2.         Minutes

There was one amendment to the Minutes of the meeting held on 17 January 2019, at the bottom of page 3 with the words “..and already has..” substituted by “..the intention is for..” 

Subject to above amendment, the minutes at Appendix 1 were approved by those present and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.
3.         Presentation

The Chairman introduced Alison Talbot, Chief Officer at Citizens Advice New Forest, whose presentation highlighted the main services provided by the charity, as follows:
“Last year, Citizens Advice New Forest (CANF) helped 7,976 people with 15,831 issues, 61% came for face to face advice, and 28% used their Adviceline phone service. 

CANF have 130 volunteers and 11 members of staff who run Citizens Advice offices at 5 locations across the New Forest (Lymington, New Milton, Hythe, Totton and Ringwood).
No one else sees so many people with so many kinds of problems, and that gives Citizens Advice a unique insight into the challenges that people face today enabling CAB nationally to show companies and the government how they can make things better for people.
By helping stop problems occurring or escalating, CAB reduce the need for public services (health, housing, out-of-work benefits). CANF estimates £4.86 is saved by national government and local authorities for every £1 invested in the Citizen Advice New Forest.”
Alison referred to some CAB national research and campaigns, including:

· Big Energy Saving Week which focused on raising public awareness of how to save money on energy costs by switching energy supplier or tariff.
· Scams Awareness Fortnight 10 – 23 June wherein CAB partnered Nat West Bank and Waitrose to raise awareness of Scams.
Alison ended her presentation by saying CANF is able to provide detailed information regarding each ward within the district, as per the attached example.
Steve Postlethwaite thought this would be extremely useful info’ for towns and parishes. The Chairman thanked Alison for her interesting and thought-provoking presentation.

4.   
New Forest District Council

Bob Jackson said it was a relatively quiet time what with purdah and pending local elections on 2 May, plus European elections later on in the month on 23 May.

Bob introduced Matt Wisdom who will be taking over as Democratic Services Manager from Rosemary Rutins after she retires at the end of May. The Chairman thanked her for her services over many years and said she would be missed.
As previously mentioned, NFDC is wishing to engage more with Towns and Parishes, and Matt will be liaising and working closely with local councils in the district and is looking forward to this as previously he worked for Bournemouth which had no parishes.
Bob mentioned there was an impending Boundary Review, and the number and size of wards is being reviewed that may result in reduced numbers of district councillors from 2023.
5.  
New Forest National Park
In the absence of Steve Avery, this item was deferred to the next meeting. It was noted NPA Quadrant meetings continue in their present format, with Steve Avery attending the North East quadrant meeting yesterday evening providing updates on proposals for 30 houses at Calshot (objected to by the Inspector) with 30 affordable homes at Ashurst on the former hospital site agreed. 
(Post Meeting Note: On Monday 24 June 2019, Councillor Harry Oram of Brockenhurst Parish Council was elected Parish Representative for the South West Quadrant).
6.         Annual Report
The Chairman referred to Appendix 2, being the Annual Report of NFALC for 2018-2019.
The Chairman said, whatever the outcome of present discussions regarding its future, without NFALC neither the District nor the National Park Authority, or County Council for that matter, would have a vehicle through which they could all communicate and work in partnership with Town and Parish Councils within the New Forest District. 

All three Authorities and now Hampshire Police plus Hampshire Fire & Rescue Service via the Safer New Forest Partnership, now utilize the facilities of NFALC. 
7.       HALC Membership Document
The Chairman referred to Appendix 3, previously circulated.
The Co-ordinator highlighted the following extracts from the HALC Membership Document that all member councils had been asked to approve, noting:

· Every member council is entitled to send representatives to the meetings of its District Association

· Each District Association shall select 4 members to become representatives to the Company Board, one of whom shall be the Director for that District

The Chairman recalled that at the inaugural meeting of the rejuvenated NFALC on 18 November 2010, Cllrs George Bisson (Lyndhurst) John Korbey (Brockenhurst) and Mark Steele (Ringwood) were appointed as deputies to Cllr Goff Beck on the HALC Board.

Cllr Steele resigned as a Ringwood Town Councillor due to pressure of work back in 2017 and as HALC were seeking a replacement, Cllr Anne Murphy of Ringwood Town Council kindly offered her services in July 2017. Sadly, Anne passed away earlier this year.
So, at the NFALC AGM on 18 July 2019, members will have to select a new deputy, and also a new Director to replace Cllr Goff Beck as Chairman of NFALC.

8.         The Future of NFALC
The Chairman referred to Appendix 4, and re-iterated the two main purposes of NFALC:
1. To take all action necessary to represent, protect and promote the interests of all local Councils in the New Forest District.
2. For those Councils in the New Forest National Park, but outside the New Forest District, to represent their views to the New Forest National Park Authority.
9.         Any Other Business

The Chairman ended the meeting in the usual way by asking each individual attendee whether they had any other item they would like to bring to the attention of the meeting.

Both Sue Bennison from Bramshaw and Richard Taylor from Minstead referred to an application for installation of a fibre cabinet in Bramshaw under permitted development rights.  This has been going on for some time and was also raised after the NE Quadrant meeting in January this year.
Their understanding of the situation is that NFNPA were unable to determine the planning application submitted in August 2018 as further details were required in the form of a habitats regulations assessment (HRA) and method statement to ensure that the proposal would not have a detrimental impact on the New Forest SSSI by virtue of its siting. 
The submitted details on siting were therefore not acceptable and could not be approved. Richard Taylor will contact Steve Avery for an update.

Neal Martin said the season of cycle sportives started on 30 March with a new event being run out of the Pylewell estate. This event was sponsored by Wiggle (who are no longer sponsoring UK Cycling Events). Although SAG met with the event organiser and were assured that they would cap entries at 1,000 and provide front and rear numbers, they applied late and were non-compliant. SAG monitored the event to gauge first-hand knowledge of what happened as well as receiving feedback via other means.
By way of background, as reported at the last NFALC Meeting, the Wiggle Group are no longer sponsoring UK Cycling Events who are operating their events under their own name. The next UK Cycling Events which impact on the New Forest are programmed for the 13 & 14 April (New Forest Spring) with start / finish at the Somerly Estate in Ringwood. 
Details of these events were circulated to all the Town & Parish Councils on 13 March. Likewise, information in respect to the ‘UK Cycling Events Brewin Dolphin New Forest Summer Sportive’ scheduled for 29 June was forwarded to local councils on 5 April.
George Bisson referred to proposed developments at Fawley on the Waterside and recent presentations by HARAH (Hampshire Alliance for Rural Affordable Housing) explaining the process of planning for affordable homes in the Local Plan.
George Bisson thanked Goff Beck for his Chairmanship of NFALC over the past 10 years.
10.         Next Meeting

The next meeting of the New Forest Association of Local Councils will be its Annual General Meeting to be held on Thursday 18 July 2019 at 7.00pm in the Council Chamber, Appletree Court, Lyndhurst SO43 7PA. 
There being no further business to discuss, the Chairman thanked everyone for attending and closed the Meeting at 8.45 pm.           
 Chairman
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